[image: image1.jpg]Titel er




Meeting Notes:  INTELEC ADCOM/CEC “AD HOC” STRATEGIC PLANNING SUBCOMMITTEE  INTELEC 2010—Teleconference

Thursday, December 16, 2010.  10:00 hrs. to 11:45 hrs. EST

AGENDA:

1.  Reducing the Size of the ADCOM
2. Combining CEC with ADCOM
3. Conducting ADCOM as a Board of Directors

4. Getting INTELEC Monies from IEEE/PELS

5. Addressing Comments from Meeting Notes of Ad Hoc Committee Meetings in Orlando, Florida

6. Close of Meeting

Attendees:

Dick Vleeskruijer

John Hawkins

Steve Natale

Chris Seyer

John Parsons

Ralph Kennel

Bob Jurewicz

Donna Florek

Lars Bjorkstrom

Mark Jacobs

Dushan Boroyevich (unable to attend)
Hee Jun Kim

George Tiemstra
Introductions.

Dick Vleeskruijer opened the meeting with welcoming remarks and general discussion about the agility of the INTELEC ADCOM.

George Tiemstra reminded the group that we had discussed reducing the size of the ADCOM in Orlando to 10-15 members by 2015.  Members who do not attend two successive ADCOM meetings would automatically be dropped.  Further discussion on an agreed limit of the size of the ADCOM is needed.   This item is already discussed in detail in the ADCOM ByLaws, and is repeated here: “3.3 ABSENCES Elected members of the Advisory Committee who miss three consecutive meetings shall be dropped from membership in the absence of a written explanation to the President. Vacancies thus created may be filled at the discretion of the President with the consent of the Advisory Committee.”
John Parsons reminded the group that we had previously discussed combining the AdCOM with the CEC, and suggested that further discussion was needed.

Bob Jurewicz reminded the group that we are now in compliance with our constitution and bylaws by maintaining 18-21 elected members.

Steve Natale observed that substantially the entire CEC are now ADCOM members, and that repetition of agenda items between the CEC and the ADCOM appears to be a waste of time.

Dick Vleeskruijer asked how ex-officio members are selected. This section from the INTELEC CBL explains:  “3.2 EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS Each former President of the Advisory Committee shall be an ex-officio member with vote for two years after his/her term of office, if not already an elected member. The Chairs of the Nominating Committee and the Conference Executive Committee shall be ex-officio members with vote if they are not already elected members. The President of the Advisory Committee may appoint other ex-officio members without voting privileges. A simple majority vote of the voting members of the ADCOM is required to approve these appointees.” 

The President of PELS and the Chair of the PELS Meetings Committee shall be ex-officio members with vote of the INTELEC Advisory Committee
Bob Jurewicz stated that the present size of the AdCOM is determined by our constitution and bylaws, and that the ADCOM is the board of directors for INTELEC.  We need to be careful how we select ex‑officio members.  They need to be "working committee members."

Bob Jurewicz continued, stating that in the past we attempted to staff the ADCOM with people holding high positions in telecommunication and manufacturing organizations.  Such people would be well positioned to support and send attendees to future conferences.

Bob Jurewicz continued, stating that ex-officio members of the CEC have vote, and are approved by CEC members.

Dick Vleeskruijer stated that the ADCOM is now comprised of 21 members plus 13 ex officio members, for a total of 34.  This is a huge size, and many members are not active.  He asked the general question of how are we actually going to downsize the committee.  Flexibility to operate is a critical need.

Bob Jurewicz reminded the group that when INTELEC started years ago, we needed a "sponsor."  COMSOC agreed to be our original sponsor.  We worked to form INTELEC as an international conference that would provide gains in experience across an international audience, and enable a forum to present technical material related to the design and operation of telecommunications power equipment.  We now have too many ADCOM members to be efficient.  The ex-officio members on the ADCOM include the president of PELS and the PELS Meetings Chair.  Our constitution and bylaws explain the roles of all.  Cutting the CEC would be against our constitution and bylaws.

Dick Vleeskruijer asked if we needed to stay with the present constitution and bylaws, or if we should formally amend it to reduce the size of the ADCOM.  

Chris Seyer summarized previous comments saying there are 18-21 elected members of the AdCOM as specified by our constitution and bylaws.  We are now in accordance therewith.  There is no prescribed limit on the number of ex-officio members.  At this point we can delete the rest of the ex-officio members.

Steve Natale asked how we were going to resolve the issue of half of the ADCOM forming the CEC.  Nearly everything discussed at the CEC is repeated at the ADCOM
Bob Jurewicz stated that the CEC is a planning committee that oversees INTELEC operations.  The CEC holds private discussions related to conference planning, and disseminates consensus results of those discussions to the ADCOM.  The chair of the CEC should present a memorandum of those results to the ADCOM.

Steve Natale stated that the CEC and the ADCOM as now configured have substantially unavoidable overlap that results in the previously discussed inefficiencies.

John Hawkins stated that the issue with the ADCOM from a strategic perspective is that it is not working as it should.

Steve Natale stated that the CEC has about 12 responsibilities, whereas the responsibilities of the ADCOM are vague.

John Hawkins stated that it is premature to discuss the size of the ADCOM if its role is unclear.  The ADCOM is not operating as a board of directors.  The CEC takes control, and this issue needs to be fixed.  The roles of the ADCOM are not well defined.  Once these issues are resolved, then the number of members can follow.  We need to proceed with a different model to operate as a board of directors.  A committee needs to be convened to define the roles of committees.

Lars Bjorkstrom stated that members of the ADCOM are generally genuinely interested in INTELEC.  These people secure its future.

Bob Jurewicz stated that all members of the ADCOM need to be active and to attend the annual  ADCOM meeting.  It would appear that some merely attend to get lunch.

Dick Vleeskruijer stated that members of the CEC should direct committees in the ADCOM.

John Hawkins stated that at the present time we do not have a good operating model for the ADCOM.  Again it is not operating as a board of directors that makes decisions.

Chris Seyer stated that we need to write functions of the ADCOM on a piece of paper for discussion.

Bob Jurewicz asked if the ADCOM does not have a prescribed function and if the CEC does planning and follow-up for future conferences, then why has INTELEC been so successful so far in its 25+ year history?

John Hawkins stated that it is now up to the ADCOM to operate as a board of directors.  Who else is going to run the business of the conference?

Chris Seyer asked if we could state what are the duties of the ADCOM.  We can eliminate most of the ex-officio members without changing the constitution and bylaws.

John Hawkins suggested that just reducing the number of ADCOM members doesn't mean that the ADCOM will suddenly work.  

Bob Jurewicz indicated that section 5.3 of our constitution and bylaws describes the duties of ADCOM members.  The details of setting up future conferences are a CEC duty.

Mark Jacobs asked why APEC is doing so well without the apparent stress that INTELEC is now experiencing.  He suggested that our current problems are due to a general lack of support by industry.  Manufacturing has drifted to other parts of the world and current organizations, including manufacturing and telephone operating companies, are being pressed for funds and other resources to support other needs.  The new manufacturing organizations have not stepped up to take a lead role in INTELEC.

Steve Natale stated that in our (INTELEC) infancy we had lots of technical drive and manufacturing capability.  At the present time, power for telecommunications systems has become a commodity.

Lars Bjorkstrom suggested we need to look at where power is heading and what is changing in the industry.  We are in a changing world.  Our original roots are no longer there anymore.

Mark Jacobs observed that over time the members of PELS have changed substantially.  When he goes to an annual PELS meeting, he hardly recognizes most of the new members there.

Ralph Kennel commented that APEC deals with items of current industry interest.

Chris Seyer commented that APEC is growing, and not dealing with commodity issues.  INTELEC is dealing more and more with commodity topics.

Bob Jurewicz commented that our original industrial supporters, such as Bell Labs, Nortel, and Lorain, no longer exist.

Mark Jacobs commented that a few years ago fuel cells and advanced batteries appeared to be growing in INTELEC.  Where is support from these people now?

John Hawkins reminded the group that he prepared a paper directed at future directions for the conference.  We now have no tools or process to address the future.  Our focus is on the past.  What is our strategy for change to secure the future?  He added that he identified that the ADCOM is now too large to function efficiently.  So how do we move INTELEC to new areas?

Chris Seyer suggested Dick Vleeskruijer appoint John Hawkins and Steve Natale to a committee of size two to draft a paper with a list of ADCOM functions.

Dick Vleeskruijer asked who will drive the needed change.  We need to define a process that describes the needed change.  We need a group to draft a position for the size and functions of the AdCOM.  He agreed with appointment of John Hawkins and Steve Natale to a committee for this purpose.

John Hawkins indicated that the scope of the committee must include describing a business model.

Chris Seyer requested that how we would be restructured should be included.  He asked if a report could be prepared by May 1, 2011, and Chris will schedule a conference call through Donna Florek for a discussion of this report later in May.
Dick Vleeskruijer stated that he had received an e-mail from Marc Durocher indicating he was retiring and could not chair the AdCOM.

Dick Vleeskruijer stated that the Dutch INTELEC committee received funding from PELS and had signed various memoranda of understanding (“MOUs”).  Contacts with IEEE were made, and the technical part of the conference was working well.

Ralph Kennel stated, with regard to finances, that the IEEE- INTELEC structure is at least partly defined.  When INTELEC needs funds, they ask for it, PELS approves, and pays on an item by item basis.

Chris Seyer stated that monies are there in IEEE.  Their next meeting is in March 2011.  We can request further funding.  For example, we can request funding for a website and transportation as well as funding for various other purposes.

Bob Jurewicz described our budget structure as follows:  There are essentially two parts of the budget, conference related funds we receive from PELS, and committee-related funds.  Our budget is submitted to PELS at their annual meeting, which is typically held in February or March at APEC.  We can request monies by line item.  IEEE has established and requires a mechanism for us to get at our surplus funds.  Funding is available for CEC and ADCOM chairs, perhaps with some restrictions.

Prof. Kim stated that various Asian countries are working in support of the INTELEC conference.  He asked how much funding for such purposes can be obtained from PELS.

Bob Jurewicz asked if a conference can retain surplus monies, such as Sweden and the Netherlands have done in the past.

Ralph Kennel stated that PELS can financially support conferences anywhere in the world if they expect to get back the surplus.  If they do not expect to receive the surplus, they do not fund the conference.  This is the usual process.  PELS holds an annual meeting, at which funds can be requested, but electronic voting can be used at other times of the year to obtain funds at a time different from the annual meeting.  INTELEC over the years has deposited money through PELS into IEEE.  At the present time INTELEC must follow PELS procedures to obtain access to these monies.  New members of PELS have to be re-educated that INTELEC has deposited surplus funds with PELS, and has ownership of 50% of those surpluses.  New members of PELS need to be continually advised.  There is probably a need to discuss new bylaws with PELS.  If INTELEC requests an amount greater than $50,000, then the Board of Directors of IEEE must approve the request.  Regarding travel, PELS does not pay travel for officers of conferences.  This has not changed at PELS.

John Hawkins stated that in view of INTELEC requesting funds for various purposes, where is the money?  If INTELEC owns the money, then there should be no issue obtaining it.

Mark Jacobs described the complexities of establishing a not-for-profit organization.  First, a country in which the organization operates needs to be identified.  The organization generally needs to be formally chartered/incorporated there, and there are further formalities for accounting and reporting of funds.  In the US, professional accounting support would probably be required.  Such a not-for-profit organization would need a board of directors with clear responsibilities and liabilities (insurance).  Who among us would have the energy and time to carry out such activities?

Bob Jurewicz reminded the group that each conference generally sets up a checking account into which seed money from PELS and the conference revenue is deposited, and against which checks are drafted.

Chris Seyer reminded the group that the Suozzi Fellowship money was obtained directly from PELS.

John Hawkins indicated that the ADCOM needs to do things that are inefficient following the PELS route. 

Donna Florek stated that INTELEC, unlike other conferences, holds a line-item account in the PELS budget.  If funds in such account are not used in a particular year, then they return to the "reserve/surplus" account.  A conference in any country can use this mechanism.  They just need a budget forecast, which can be drawn against as needed.  The conference just sends invoices to PELS.  Just put these items in a budget/forecast.  Chris Seyer stated that someone from INTELEC should ask the PELS treasurer for a year-end statement on the approved budget items vs. money actually spent.  
Dick Vleeskruijer commented that the Dutch committee used their foundation for their seed money.

Donna Florek reminded us that seed money is a "loan."  It needs to be forecasted and paid back.  Seed money is different from “operational money,” which is money spent against expenses by a particular conference.  Operational money is not paid back, but surplus funds are returned to PELS /IEEE.  Seed money can float for a couple of years before it is returned.  Operational money needs to be spent in the respective year.  PELS keeps an annual record of all these transactions. Chris Seyer stated that someone from INTELEC should ask the PELS treasurer for a year end statement on the budget items vs. money actually spent.  

Dick Vleeskruijer stated that we need to develop a financial strategy for the conference.

John Hawkins reminded us that a board of directors needs to be established with a role.

Dick Vleeskruijer requested general comments from the group on section 5.8 of the CEC Charter.  This section has been revised by Bob Jurewicz, and George Tiemstra will forward it to the Ad Hoc Committee members for comments. 
George Tiemstra requested volunteers for the Nominating Committee. Chris Seyer volunteered. 

Bob Jurewicz asked if he could send a copy of our guidelines to a group in China preparing for INTELEC 2015.  He will send a copy, but not provide access to our password-protected website.  The Chinese group indicated they will be in Amsterdam and following conferences leading up to INTELEC 2015 in China.  There were no objections from the group to sending a copy of our guidelines.

George Tiemstra indicated the Nominating Committee would proceed with its present target of 18 members when it forms a slate of ADCOM candidates for election to the next three-year term.

Bob Jurewicz reminded the Nominating Committee to preserve the international composition of the ADCOM.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:40 hrs. EST.

George Tiemstra

ADCOM Secretary 

Mark Jacobs

CEC Secretary
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